


Dukes County Commissioners

Minutes
Wednesday, April 6, 2016
4:00 p.m.
Dukes County Administration Building
9 Airport Road, Edgartown, MA



Dukes County Commissioners (DCC): Christine Todd – Chair, David Holway – Vice Chair, Gretchen Tucker Underwood, Leon Brathwaite,  Tristan Israel, Lenny Jason and *John Alley.

*Arrived late.

County Staff Present: Martina Thornton – County Manager, Connie Andrade - Administrative Assistant to County Manager, Noreen Mavro Flanders – County Treasurer , Dianne Powers – Register of Deeds, Paulo DeOliveira – Asst. Register of Deeds, Theresa Manning – Youth Task Force (YTF), Walter Vail – Chair Dukes County Personnel Board, Chuck Cotnoir – Dukes County Emergency Management Director                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            

Others:  Joanie Ames – MVTV, Jessica Miller, Cindy Doyle – YTF, Paddy Moore – Healthy Aging Task Force, Chris Kennedy – Trustees of the Reservation, Karen Tewhey, Dukes County Housing Assistance Corp (HAC), Cindy Doyle – Dukes County Health Council, YTF

Christine called the DCC meeting to order at 4:03PM.	 

Minutes: 

David/Lenny made a motion to adopt the February 3, 2016 minutes as presented. So voted. All in favor. Motion carries. 

David/Lenny made a motion to adopt the February 17, 2016 minutes as presented. So voted. All in favor. Motion carries. 

Trustees of Reservation Contract:
Chris Kennedy said that an agreement was reached between the Dukes County Commissioners (DCC) and the Trustees of the Reservation (The Trustees).  The Trustees have agreed to go with a phased in minimum wage. The first year of the agreement the minimum wage would be no less than $13.00 per hour, second year would be $14.00 and the third and final year would be $15.00 an hr. The DCC and the Trustees agreed that Dukes County would receive 20% of gross income from Norton Point each year.   

Tristan/David made a motion to approve the three-year contract with the Trustees of the Reservation to manage Norton Point as presented. So voted. All in favor. Motion carries. 

David/Tristan made a motion to amend the Dukes County Resolution to mirror the Trustees of the Reservation to allow a $1.00 increase per hour for three years starting on April 1, 2016 with $13.00, April 1, 2017 $14.00 and
[bookmark: _GoBack]on April 1, 2018, the Trustees minimum wage would be $15.00 per hour.  So voted. All in favor. Motion carries.

Update on Homelessness Prevention – Use of Funds:
Karen Tewhey, the homelessness prevention caseworker for MV employed by HAC, gave an update on the homeless situation last winter. The Homeless Hospitality Shelter operated by the Island Clergy was successful. The shelter opened at 7:00pm and closed at 7:00am; they sheltered 18 adult men and 5 women over a ten-week period. Thirty-five people were considered homeless, although not all stayed at the shelters. The last night of the shelter was March 31 and eight people were staying there at that time. Two of those individuals have found rooms to rent, one went to the Cape, and two have found a couch to sleep on. Three people did not have housing. Since the weather was still cold, the clergy association paid $600.00 for one room for the last four nights for the three individuals. Karen asked the DCC to allow to fund one week at a rate of $433.00.  The second request was for $200.00 for one individual who found a room but had not been working long enough to have the full first month’s rent and the security deposit.  A discussion was held. Martina said the County earmarked $1K to help with housing people. Tristan said this determination should be between Martina and the Associate Commissioner for Homeless, Dean Rosenthal. David said he would rather donate the full $1K to the Clergy and let them decide. Tristan asked to write a letter to Father Rego for his support and efforts on homelessness prevention, since he is leaving the Island.  Leon would also like a letter to Father Chip Seadale thanking him for his efforts.       

Tristan/David made a motion to have the Dukes County Associate Commissioner, Dean Rosenthal approve the release of funds from the “Homeless” budget line for $433.00 to the Vineyard Harbor Motel and $200.00 for a security deposit for a person renting a room to go directly to the landlord.  So voted. All in favor. Motion carries.   

Personnel Board (PB) – Recommendations regarding Manager, Treasurer, Register of Deeds salaries, Personnel Bylaws Amendments: 
Leon asked not to vote on the topic until John Alley arrives. Walter Vail, Chair of the Dukes County Personnel Board said that when the PB did their survey that ended in 2014, the manager’s salary was not addressed. Martina would have been on a scale at grade 6. The PB has recommended adding Martina to the scale. Walter read the PB minutes from the March 22, 2016. A discussion was held. The manager’s current salary is $80,000.00 and the PB is recommending $100,682.90.  Tristan asked for copies of the scale. The increase would have to be presented to the County Advisory Board. Dianne Powers did not feel it is appropriate for the DCC to set the salary for the Registry of Deeds.

David/Tristan made a motion that the Dukes County Commission Chair – Christine appoint a subcommittee to look at the salary structures of the County Manager, Register of Deeds and the Dukes County Treasurer and report to the DCC within 30 days. So voted. All in favor. Motion carries.

Christine appointed Leon, David and Tristan to be on a subcommittee to revisit all three salaries.

Martina presented recommendations by the PB to amend the Dukes County Personnel Bylaws. Section 11.3, the sick leave policy (see file). David said he is opposed to these changes, he deals with hundreds of contract and none of those contracts limits the number of days a person can use to take care of a sick family member. If people have sick time accrued, they can use it to care for sick family members. It is traumatic enough to deal with a sick family member; a person should not have to worry about how much sick time they are using. Martina said she would like the DCC to establish what constitutes a “family member” and put it on the next agenda for discussion.   

Manager’s Report:

· Letter of Support for Healthy Aging MV (HAMV) to World Health Organization Global Network of Age-Friendly Communities: Paddy Moore asked the County to send a letter of support.  World Health Organization Global Network (WHO) is an effort to respond to the elderly population around the world regarding issues like travel and housing. With the DCC support, HAMV plans to apply for a designation as an elder friendly island. 
*John arrives at 4:50pm

Tristan/David made a motion to write a letter of support to the World Health Organization Global Network to apply for designation as “elder friendly” that will provide information sharing of what is working and what is not. So voted. Lenny yes, Leon yes, Gretchen yes, David yes, Tristan yes, John abstains. 

· Town Meetings:  There are Town meetings on Tuesday in four towns, Edgartown, West Tisbury, Tisbury and Oak Bluffs. The County sponsored articles are as follows: MV Senior Services, Frist Stop and Vineyard Health Care Access Program.  Tristan said he would be at Tisbury’s , David said he will attend Edgartown’s, Leon will be at West Tisbury’s and Christine will be at the Oak Bluffs meeting. 
· Update on Veteran’s Issues:  Martina she received an update from JoAnn Murphy the Dukes County Veteran’s agent and the Veterans’ Administration (VA) Dr. VanBieber. They are working on the issues of access of the island veterans to health care. JoAnn has not heard any further complaints and the DCC will get an update at the next DCC meeting. 
· Grant Assurances Response Letter: Martina reviewed the draft response letter with the DCC regarding the request for a new Grant Assurance for snowplow equipment. (See file.) 

David/Leon made a motion to send the letter with an amendment on the cc: which should go to Chairman Todd and not her predecessor. So voted. Lenny yes, Leon yes, John yes, Gretchen yes, David yes, Tristan yes, Christine abstains. Motion carries. 

· FY2017 Budget: Per the minutes of February, the cover sheet on the budget was changed and a new line established called Reserved Fund for $10,000.00 and those funds came from the surplus. The overall surplus for the FY17 budget is now $217.00. 
· VNA Building Purchase: The County purchased the building on March 31, 2016. The Center for Living Board is discussing which architect to use to prepare renovation plans. The County is waiting on the legislation before a lease can be signed. 
· Dukes County Social Worker:  The Social Worker that the County hired through the Community Action Committee of Cape Cod and the Islands (CACCI) gave her resignation. The County has since hired Esther Laiacona as the replacement. Her office hours at the Dukes County Administration Building are Tues – Fridays, 9:00am to 1:00pm.  A discussion was held. Tristan asked that Esther be invited to the next DCC meeting so they can meet her. Esther will be doing food stamp applications, fuel assistance and helping with other applications for benefits for her clients. 
· State Beach Grant: Martina said the County would be applying for a State Beach Grant for $30,000.00 per year for five years. The total grant is $150,000.00 from the Department of Conservation and Recreation. 
· Hebrew Center Beach Access Request: The County received a request from the Hebrew Center to conduct their business on the beach during the summer. This is an annual request. 

David/Leon made a motion to approve the Hebrew Center’s request for beach access as presented. So voted. All in favor. Motion carries. 

Old Business: 

· State Beach Commercial Licensing: Gretchen said the DCC voted to have a resolution to restrict all commercial activity on State Beach. A discussion was held. Martina said Oak Bluffs has historically been issuing vendor permits. The DCC passed the resolution on June 11, 2015 and the County notified the Town Administrator not to issue any more licenses. John said if the County allows commercial activity, the licensing would fall under the Procurement Act. Tristan said he thought the three vendors would be issued “grandfather” permits since they have been historically there and allow Oak Bluffs to issue them. Gretchen said that permits were due by April 1 and they have been submitted to the town. David recommended discussing the issue again in September. Lenny said the first thing to do is to find out if issuing commercial permits is allowed. Gretchen recommended going ahead for this season under the old rules but all permits should be void after September 1, 2016. Martina said if the DCC issues the commercial permits for this summer, it would be against the resolution voted last year. Anyone that has a permit should include the County as an additional insured on his or her policy. 

Tristan/David made a motion that the Dukes County Commissioners allow the grandfathered permits for this summer and notify the vendors that in September 2016, the DCC will revisit this issue and set rules and regulations and if the DCC decides to allow commercial permits, a procurement process must be established. So voted. Tristan yes, David yes, Christine yes, Gretchen no, Lenny no, John no and Leon abstains. Motion fails

Gretchen/Tristan made a motion that since the DCC did not take the lead on this issue in a timely manner to have it resolved before this season that for this summer, the Town of Oak Bluffs could proceed as they have in previous years. The permit holders must be notified that by the town that the permits end on Labor Day and after this summer, they will need to contact the County for all future permits.  So voted. Gretchen yes, David yes, Tristan yes, Leon yes, Lenny no and John no. Motion carries. 

John wanted the minutes to show that he and Lenny did not violate their Oath of Office by allowing commercial permitting on state beach.


New Business:

Dianne Powers – Retirement:
Dianne announced her retirement as the Register of Deeds as of Monday November 7, 2016 (see file).  The DCC thanked Dianne for her 21 years of service as the Dukes County Register of Deeds. 

Leon/John made a motion to accept Dianne Powers letter of retirement and the precepts (see file) will be sent to all towns and to  send to the Secretary of State as soon as possible as the timing is critical because people have to get their nomination papers in by May 3rd to the local towns. So voted. All in favor. Motion carries.

Healthy Aging Task Force (HAFT): Paddy Moore said the HAFT is sponsoring a meeting on Monday afternoon at the Hebrew Center to release the results of the senior survey and to begin establishing working groups. 

Old Business:

Substance Abuse Update:  Cindy Doyle said Bill Croke stepped down from the Dukes County Health Council Substance Abuse Subcommittee. She said the subcommittee is conducting a survey of 30 to 40 stakeholders, such as police, churches and teachers. They will compile the information and then the next step is to have a community meeting with all the stakeholders and the results will be presented. The stakeholders will then decide an action plan and hire a facilitator.  Cindy said all the grants require a coalition be established, with Memorandum of Understanding between the police, church and schools. A discussion was held.  Lenny asked how much a facilitator would cost. Cindy said the one they used from the YTF cost about $30,000.00 and they collected money from different agencies such as police and schools to do that and they also took donations. Cindy said the next step for the subcommittee is to find out the cost of hiring a facilitator and decide on an action plan with the stakeholders.  

John/Leon made a motion to adjourn. So voted. All in favor. Motion carries. 

DCC meeting was adjournment (5:55p.m.)

Respectfully Submitted by:

							
JOSEPH E. SOLLITTO, JR., Clerk of Courts

Documents presented at the meeting and part of the Official Records:
· Agenda
· Mass Dot Aeronautics Division Grant Assurance for MV Airport to Purchase Snow Removal Equipment 
· Response Letter Draft to Mass Dot
· MOU Between Dukes County and Trustees of the Reservation 
· Request for Funding from County Homeless Line Item Memo
· FY2017 Budget and Summary
· Dukes County Personnel Board Amended Changes Request
· Dianne Powers Retirement Notification Letter
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